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(Technical difficulties) 
 

>> CHAIR: -- Distinguished Heads of Delegations, ladies and 
gentlemen.  We again welcome you to Argentina and to the City of 
and it will be a great pleasure to head the delegation meetings 
of the WTDC-17 conference.  Thank you. 

 
Let's start with today's agenda.  You have in front of you 

document DL1, which corresponds to the Heads of Delegation 
meeting.  I would like to invite you to read the agenda.   

 
Are there any comments on the proposed agenda?  I see none.  

Then we can consider that the agenda is adopted.  Thank you. 
 
Then I would like to invite you to proceed to the next item 

of the agenda, which is related to the proposed structure of the 
conference.  I would like to give the floor to the Secretary-
General to present the document DT2.  Secretary-General, you have 
the floor.   

 
>> SECRETARY-GENERAL: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  DT2 gives 

information about the proposed structure of this conference, and 
in line with ITU's conference rules and the procedures, and 
after consultation with our members of our sector and the 
committees for this conference.  The Committee 1 is the study 



 
 

 
 

committee.  Committee 2 is the project control committee.  And 
Committee 3 is the objectives committee.  And Committee 4 is ITU-
D Working Methods committee.  Of course, Committee 5 is our 
editorial Committee.  In addition, we also agreed to propose to 
this meeting for your endorsement of special Working Group of 
the Plenary, which will take care of our input to the strategic 
plan development 2020-2023. 

 
So these are our proposals to you, and we would like for 

you to have formal endorsement of this structure.  Thank you.   
 
>> CHAIR: Thank you very much, Mr. Zhao.  I would like you 

to present your comments on this proposal.   
 
I see no comments, then the structure of the conference is 

approved. 
 
Let's move to the next item of the agenda.  I would like to 

give the floor to the Secretary-General to present this 
document.   

 
>> SECRETARY-GENERAL: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  This is now 

Document ADM2, information about the draft time management of 
this conference, and you might notice that this document has 
several pages and gives us some different looking at -- to 
facilitate your time for different activities, so we, for the 
first time, this marks the Plenary activities at this Plenary of 
the conference.  And then white is for those committee Plenaries 
and the Working Groups of the Plenaries. 

 
And the gray color shows you those side events.  We found it 

quite useful and also appreciated by our members in the past 
that side events could provide us many useful information so 
that this time we organized several side events, which is marked 
in color gray. 

 
And we have a green color, which is very special.  This year 

it marks the 25th Anniversary of the newest sector of ITU, and 
we will organize celebrations Wednesday, 11th of October.  So 
those activities is marked in green. 

 
So, Mr. Chairman, I would like to just offer this as 

information for you to understand this time management document, 
ADM2.  Thank you.   

 
>> CHAIR: Thank you very much, Mr. Zhao.  Any comments?  So 

no comments, I consider the Time Management Plan approved, and 
let's move to the next item, Item 5, proposal for the election 
of the Chairman and the Vice Chairman of the conference.  I give 
the floor to the Secretary-General to present this proposal.   



 
 

 
 

 
(No audio)  
 
>> SECRETARY-GENERAL: First, let me just ask you to endorse 

it.   
 
(Applause)  
 
And then I would like to provide you the information on the 

candidate for the vice chair of the conference as we already 
discussed last night, we have six individuals, Dr. Sam 
Kundishora from Zimbabwe, we have Mr. Jefferson Fued Nacif from 
Brazil, we have Nasser Almarzouqi from UAE, we have Mr. Charles 
Punaha from Papua New Guinea, and we have Rashid Ismailov from 
Russian Federation, and we have Paulius Vaina from Lithuania, 
and we propose these six individuals from six regions as the 
Vice Chairmen of the conference.  Thank you.   

 
>> CHAIR: Thank you, Mr. Zhao.  Please let me know if there 

are any comments regarding this proposal?  Well, no comments, 
then the proposals of the Vice Chairmen of the conference is 
accepted.   

 
Before moving to the next item of the agenda, I would like 

to congratulate the Chairman and the Vice Chairman of this 
conference. 

 
The next topic of the agenda is related to the proposal for 

the election of the Chairmen and Vice Chairmen of the committees 
and Working Group of the Plenary.  You have, again, the floor, 
Mr. Zhao.   

 
>> SECRETARY-GENERAL: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  I think if 

you allow me, I will just provide you the names of candidates 
for Chairman and Vice Chairman of all the committees and the 
Working Group of the Plenary.  For Committee 2, Budget Control, 
we suggest Mrs. Helena Fernandes of Mozambique for Chairman.  We 
proposed five Vice Chairmen.  They are Mr. Santiago Reyes from 
Canada and Mr. Facal Bayouli from Tunisia, Mr. Yoshaiaki Nagaya 
from Japan, Mr. Nazim Jafarov from Azerbaijan, and Mr. Anders 
Jonsson from Sweden.  So these are the five plus the chairman 
from the management of Committee 2, Budget Control.   

 
For Committee 3, Objectives, we propose Dr. Ahmad Reza 

Sharafat from Iran as the chairman.  We propose also five Vice 
Chairmen.  They are Dr. Mustapha Babagana from Nigeria, we 
propose Mr. Stephen Bereaux from Bahamas, Mr. Mustafa Abdelhafiz 
from Sudan, Mr. Almaz Tilenbaef from Kyrgyzstan, and Mrs. Blanca 
Gonzalez from Spain, so these are five vice chair plus the 
chair, forming the management of Committee 3, the Objectives. 



 
 

 
 

 
For Committee 4, we propose Mr. Majed Mazyed from Saudi 

Arabia of the Chairman of Committee 4 for ITU-D p working 
Methods.  We also have several vice chairs.  They are Mrs. Regina 
Fleur Assoumou from Cote d'Ivoire, Mr. Enrique Antonio Rosales 
Osegueda from El Salvador, Mr. Kishore Babu GSC Yerraballa from 
India.  We have Mrs. Umida Musaeva from Uzbekistan, Mr. Dietmar 
Plesse from Germany, and Mr. Adel Darwish from Bahrein, so we 
propose for this group a Chairman plus six Vice Chairmen, 
Committee 4, are ITU-D Working Methods. 

 
For Committee 5, Editorial Committee, we propose the 

chairman from Algeria, Mrs. Hassina Laredj, Vice Chairmen, 
Mrs. Sameera Belal Momen Mohammad from Kuwait, Mr. Guolie Cai 
from China, Mrs. Marie Humeau from UK, and Mr. Vladimir Minkin 
from Russian Federation, and Mr. Hector Carrillo Morales from 
Mexico, so for this Editorial Committee we have five Vice 
Chairmen plus Chairman. 

 
And finally, for the Working Group of the Plenary, we 

propose the chairman from Italy, Mr. Fabio Bigi, and we have 
four Vice Chairs, Mrs. Ingrid Poni from South Africa, 
Mrs. Khloud Aldosari from Qatar, we have Eunice Lim from 
Singapore, and we have Mrs. Sahiba Gasnova from Azerbaijan, and 
at this time, we have four lady vice chair, plus a chair, five, 
to be the management of this Working Group of the Plenary.   

 
So, Mr. Chairman, I present this long list for your 

endorsement.   
 
>> CHAIR: Thank you, Mr. Zhao.  Are there any comments on 

this proposal?  I see none.  Then I understand that there is a 
great support to this proposal.  Let's welcome with an applause 
the chairmen and Vice Chairmen of the committees and the Working 
Group of the Plenary.   

 
(Applause)  
 
>> SECRETARY-GENERAL: Let me just take it for another.   
 
>> CHAIR: Yes.  You have the floor again, Mr. Zhao.   
 
>> SECRETARY-GENERAL: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  So I'd like 

to take this opportunity, of course, to express our sincere 
appreciation for all the regional partners and our delegates for 
your wonderful cooperation and coordination to propose to us 
this list of candidates and for your final endorsement.  
Mr. Chairman, I'd also like to take this opportunity to offer 
our meeting, the information about the Secretaries locations.  
The Secretary of the Conference is Mr. Houlin Zhao.  Executive 



 
 

 
 

Secretary is Mr. Brahima Sanou.  Conference Coordinator is 
Mr. Yushi Torigoe, and the Plenary Committee and Committee 1 is 
Mr. Bruno Ramos; and Committee 2, Project Committee is 
Mr. Alassane Ba; and Committee 3, Objectives, is Mrs. Eun-Ju 
Kim; and Committee 4, ITU-D Working Methods is Mr. Ebrahim Al 
Haddad; and 5, Editorial Committee, is Mr. Fernando Peral; and 
the Working Plenary, that is ITU-D Strategic Plan, is Mr. Cosmas 
Zavazava; and legal advisor of the conference is Mr. Arnaud 
Guillot, and, Mr. Chair, for smooth running of our conference, 
we also nominated a few Secretary just in case there's some 
things we needed to have someone step in or to take care, but 
I'm asking that there is some for internal assignment, you know, 
for the timing, we don't need to give too much detail.  Yeah.  
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  Chairman thank you very much, Mr. Zhao.  
Let's also give applause to all the secretaries of the 
committees and the people of the list that our Secretary, 
Mr. Zhao, as provided.   

 
(Applause)  
 
Well, the next topic corresponds to the draft agenda of the 

first Plenary meeting.  I would like to give the floor to the 
Secretary-General to present the document DL2.   

 
>> SECRETARY-GENERAL: Yeah, Mr. Chairman.  This DL2 provides 

information on the first Plenary, which we will start after our 
opening ceremony.  I think that the document is very well 
segregated so I just present this for your formal endorsement.  
Thank you.   

 
>> CHAIR: Thank you.  Any comments?  Well, then, the agenda 

is adopted.  It is important to highlight that the first Plenary 
of the conference will be carried out after the Opening Ceremony 
today from 12:00 noon to 1:30 in the -- 12:30 in the basement. 

 
The next is the Plenary on the high-level presentations.  I 

would like to give the floor to the Secretary-General for the 
related information.  Secretary-General, you have the floor.   

 
>> SECRETARY-GENERAL: Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.  

Since this conference is the World Telecommunication Development 
Conference, every four years ITU organizes, and our Member 
States, together with our industry members, they're very well 
prepared for their input to our conference and many Ministers, 
despite their heavy scheduled activities at home, they also come 
here to join us to present their strategic views on the future 
of telecom development of the world, so we found also the 
conference would benefit from their presence, and I would like 
to invite them to give us declarations and proposals and 
contributions.  Therefore, you know, the conference organized 



 
 

 
 

some sessions to invite our Ministers, vice Ministers, and 
dignitaries to present their messages, so this we'll start this 
afternoon two sessions, continued with another two sessions 
tomorrow morning, and since we have a very, very tightly packed 
agenda and we may not be able to give everybody enough time to 
present their messages, there is an agreement that we could 
invite them to submit their position positions.  We will publish 
them somewhere fully and verbal presentations of the speeches 
will be limited to three minutes for each of them. 

 
Even with this limit, I think that we will still have time 

to manage everybody's presence, therefore, so we would very much 
appreciate that if our Ministers, Vice Ministers could respect 
this time limit, which is agreed by our members during our 
preparation process. 

 
So Mr. Chairman, I think that this is general information 

I'd like to just share with you at this moment.   
 
>> CHAIR: Thank you, Mr. Zhao.  I would like to ask the 

delegates to take note of this very useful information. 
 
Next topic of the agenda, in conference translation 

deadlines and distribution of documents.  I would like to give 
the floor to the Secretary-General to present the document ADM3.  
Secretary-General.   

 
>> SECRETARY-GENERAL: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  ADM3 

provides you information about the requirement of documentation 
and in particular those deadlines.  I would like to just 
highlight a few important information.  One is to have the 
document ready for our discussion in the meeting.  We need to 
have documents translated to six official languages, and the 
translation is done in Geneva to save some budget.  And then time 
difference is there.  Therefore, you know, we would very much 
appreciate if our delegation would give us document at the 
latest at 10:00 in the evening so that the document could be 
translated in Geneva in good time, that the document we'd offer 
to our delegates for discussing six languages next day.  And if 
we cannot get a document before 10:00, there is a high risk that 
the document will not be able to be circulated in the meeting in 
six languages, and in some cases that may cause some delay, so 
we would very much appreciate that you submit your documents as 
soon as possible, but anyhow, keep in mind that 10:00 in the 
evening will be absolutely important to submit that document to 
the Secretary so that the document could be translated into six 
languages. 

 
And there is also another important messages that for -- 

for this time, you know, that we have a lot of eApplications to 



 
 

 
 

help you to download the documents, that the mobile 
applications, the Internet applications there will help you, so 
in case you have any difficulties, please let us know.  We have 
our team to help you to fix those problems so that you can 
easily download the documents. 

 
For the other things, I think that the documents provide 

very clear guidance, so if you have any questions, please ask us 
and we will be happy to help you with the information. 

 
Mr. Chairman, that is for the time being what I would like 

to share with you.  Thank you.   
 
>> CHAIR: Thank you, Mr. Zhao.  Any comments on this 

proposal?  Is then as there are no comments, document ADM3 is 
approved.   

 
Next topic is the list and allocation of documents.  I would 

like to give the floor to the Secretary-General to present the 
document DL3.  Secretary-General, you have the floor.   

 
>> SECRETARY-GENERAL: Yeah.  Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
If you'll allow me, Brahima just reminded me that we have 

another important messages as far as the documentation is 
concerned, that for any proposals new to the conference that we 
have affixed the deadline of Thursday, 12th of October, at 1430.  
If you have any new submissions of your contributions, you know, 
this will be the last chance for you to submit it to the 
Secretary before 1430 of Thursday, 12th of October.  So that is 
quite important because to be fair to everybody, the new 
contributions are needed to be in our hand earlier so that all 
the other delegates could have it in good time or enough time to 
review those proposals to take their positions during their 
discussion later. 

 
That is for the previous document.  Now we have this DL3 for 

the allocations and lists of the documentation.  This document is 
quite important for our delegates to understand where we will 
have the documents to be started to discuss, and last night we 
had presented this list to the informal meeting of the Heads of 
Delegation, and we received some comments, and those comments, 
in my opinion, sort of integrated into this list that we present 
to you.  Anyhow, if there's any opinions or proposals to change, 
we are also at your disposal, so Mr. Chairman, I just present 
this for your endorsement.  Thank you.   

 
>> CHAIR: Okay.  Before any comments regarding this 

proposal, I would like to ask all of you to take note of the 
deadline regarding the formal document in order to permit to all 
the delegates to analyze any eventual new contribution, so now 



 
 

 
 

any comments regarding this document, DL3?  I see none.  Then the 
document is approved. 

 
Next topic, presence of press and public during the 

conference.  Mr. Zhao, you have the floor.   
 
>> SECRETARY-GENERAL: Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.  

ITU members are very much to be open and transparent to the 
public, and according to our rules and procedures, we set up 
some kind of guidelines that we welcome the press and public to 
join our activities. 

 
For the conferences, you know, we agreed that there were 

Plenaries of the conference, and the Plenaries of Committee 3, 
Committee 4 is Objectives Committee and Working Methods 
Committee, together with Plenaries of the Working Group of the 
Plenary for the strategic plan discussion are open to the public 
and the press.  Of course, the others are reserved for our 
internal discussions, so I present this to you for your 
endorsement.   

 
>> CHAIR: Any comment on this proposal?  I see none.  Then 

the proposal is approved.  Let's move to the next topic, which is 
the working hours of the conference.  I would like to invite the 
Secretary-General to present us the related information.  
Mr. Zhao.   

 
>> SECRETARY-GENERAL: Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.  

And ITU's practice is to normally start our morning session from 
9:30-12:30.  And the afternoon we start from 1430 to 1730.  This 
is the normal working hours, except Friday, and Friday we start 
at 9:00 instead of 9:30-12:00 instead of 12:30, and the 
afternoon, the same, from 1430 to 1730, so we'd like to propose 
this as a practice here too.  Of course, this is normal working 
hours, and if we have some evening sessions, we will inform our 
delegates in good time.  Thank you.   

 
>> CHAIR: Thank you.  Any comments?  Well, the proposal is 

accepted. 
 
The next topic is the ITU-D 25th anniversary.  I would like 

to invite the Secretary-General to present us the related 
information.   

 
>> BRAHIMA SANOU: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  This year marks 

the 25th anniversary of ITU-D, and we'd like to take this 
opportunity to celebrate the 25th anniversary of ITU-T, so some 
activities are already planned.  We will organize Ministerial 
Roundtable discussions in the afternoon of Wednesday, 11th of 
October, and since we have many Ministers here, so it will not 



 
 

 
 

be easy to get everybody on the stage, so what we tried to 
accommodate, to invite our Ministers, the Vice Ministers, to be 
in the front rows, one row or two rows, depends on how many 
Ministers will be still here, and then, you know, that they will 
be invited to present their views during those Ministerial 
Roundtable discussions.  That will be arranged in the afternoon 
of Wednesday, 11th of October. 

 
And in the evening, we will have a gala dinner.  This is 

supposed to be an exciting moment to really enjoy the 25th 
Anniversary of the sector.  The gala dinner will have food, and 
we will also take that opportunity to organize some award 
celebrations.  The awards with longstanding partners, awards of 
those distinguished individuals who help the development sector 
to do their business, and for the event, we also are very 
pleased to have all the former and the current directors of the 
Bureau to join us, and I think that this is supposed to be a 
very exciting moment.  I would really invite you to join us at 
these activities we organized from the afternoon of Wednesday 
until evening of Wednesday.  Thank you.   

 
>> CHAIR: Thank you, Mr. Zhao.  We will be very glad to 

participate in this important celebration, and particularly for 
us Argentineans, the host conference, because the first 
Conference of the ITU-D was held here in 1994.  Thank you again 
for this invitation. 

 
Let's move to the last topic of the agenda, any other 

business.  I would like to invite the Secretary-General to 
present us any related information.  Mr. Zhao, you have the 
floor.   

 
>> SECRETARY-GENERAL: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  Yeah, in 

this area and this item, other business, I just want to draw 
your attention to the activities that we organized during this 
conference; that is, the side event.  Side event, you know, we -- 
we organized quite a few side events, and it's also marking the 
time management document.  And the side event, we are focused on 
various issues of development of telecommunication work effort, 
so I would very much like to invite you to -- also a fun time to 
join us at these side events, and, of course, I also take this 
opportunity to advise you that after this meeting we will have 
our opening ceremony, and the opening ceremony we will be joined 
by local authorities, and I'm very pleased to note that several 
ministers will join us, including the Minister of the Cabinet, 
Minister of Foreign Affairs, and Minister of Modernizations, and 
we also have the messages from the Secretary-General of the 
United Nations, a message from the Pope.  I think that we are 
very pleased that we have a chance to get their messages to 
support ICT development, to support development activities, ITU 



 
 

 
 

has in their mandate.  So Mr. Chairman, I think that this the 
major information I'd like to share with you.  Of course, the 
25th anniversary celebration, I just mentioned, it's also quite 
unique opportunities for us during this conference.   

 
If there's anything -- yeah.  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.   
 
>> CHAIR: Thank you, Mr. Zhao.  I would like to ask the 

Secretary to make other final announcements.  Mr. Ramos, you have 
the floor.   

 
>> MR. RAMOS: Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.  There's 

two lightning sessions that we're going to have after this as 
our delegation, the lightning session on satellite and SDGs from 
12:35 to 1:00 p.m., and also, a lightning session on the 
Argentina Modernization Plan at 5:30 p.m.-5:50 p.m., and also, 
we're going to have this afternoon a Welcome Reception offered 
by the host country.  Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.   

 
>> CHAIR: Thank you very much for the information provided.  

On my side, I would like to inform you that you are all welcome 
to the reception that will be offered by the host country today, 
9th of October.  You are welcome to our friendly and warm 
reception here in Buenos Aires. 

 
Now, going to the end of our meeting, I would like to thank 

the Heads of Delegations for showing your support to the ITU 
elected officials and national authorities for your presence.  I 
wish you all a fruitful work and pleasant stay in Buenos Aires.  
The Heads of Delegation meeting is closed.  Thank you.  No?   

 
>> I need to speak.  I haven't seen my apologies.   
 
>> (Off microphone) has the floor.  (Off microphone)  
 
>> Thank you for this information and this invitation.  

Then, now, I think it's time to close this Heads of Delegations 
meetings.  Thank you.   

(Applause)  
(Session concluded at 10:20 a.m.)  
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